
 

March 16, 2020 
The Honorable Jared Polis 
Governor of Colorado 
State Capitol Building 
200 E. Colfax Ave., Rm. 136 
Denver, CO 80203  

Dear Governor Polis: 

 On behalf of the Student Press Law Center, I am writing to urge your approval of 
HB20-1062, the bill to update Colorado’s Student Free Expression law.  

 The Student Press Law Center (SPLC) is an independent, non-partisan organization 
that, since 1974, has helped students of all ages participate in civic life and learn essential skills, 
ethics and values through the vehicle of journalism. Our hotline provides free legal services to 
student journalists and advisers. As such, we see daily the significant need for this legislation. 

 For thirty years, Colorado has stood as a leader in protecting the press freedom of 
students. While other students nationwide continue to grapple with subjective and over-broad 
censorship rampant in the wake of the U.S. Supreme Court’s Hazelwood School District v. 
Kuhlmeier (1988) decision, Colorado’s student journalists have always known that the law 
protects their right to tell the stories that matter to them and their communities.  

 For the teachers who advise Colorado’s student journalists, things are much more 
precarious. Advisers work beside their students, teaching them journalistic ethics, media 
standards and press law, and cultivating in these students the critical thinking and leadership 
skills required of our next generation of leaders. Advisers also serve as the first line of defense 
for Colorado’s student free expression law and, when controversy arises, are often asked to 
choose between defending the law and keeping their jobs.  

 Nationwide, SPLC has seen award-winning, nationally-recognized teachers fired or 
reassigned from their positions for refusing to stop students from, among other examples: 

* Reporting on the administration’s response to racist graffiti and choosing not to 
publish a letter-to-the-editor the newspaper staff deemed redundant; 

* Reporting on the high cost of feminine hygiene products, a vigil for a student 
who died, and publishing a yearbook spread on an LGBTQ-focused club; 

* Reporting on the improper withholding of documents relating to the resignation 
of an administrator; 
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* Reporting on inconsistent statements made by an administrator relating to the 
school’s long-expired fire safety measures; 

* Reporting on the cancellation of a senior class “movie night” and the removal 
of “A Separate Peace” from the 10th grade curriculum. 

 This predicament undercuts Colorado’s comment to student press freedom, and forces 
Colorado’s students to choose between telling the truth and protecting their adviser. It is for this 
reason that seven  of the ten states that have adopted student press freedom protections 1

following Colorado’s model have included language explicitly protecting advisers from retaliation 
or reassignment solely because of their defense of student journalists. We commend Colorado 
for continuing to support and defend student journalism, and urge your approval of this 
legislation. 

 As the country grapples with a public health crisis that includes school closures, the 
value of student journalism has never been clearer. Student journalists and media advisers have 
leaped into action to make sure their student body is both informed and calmed. The Royal 
Banner from Fairfax High School, for example, has published no less than thirteen articles 
related to coronavirus, including reporting on students’ frustration with confusing messaging 
around school and event closures. These and other articles from across the country are 
available on our website at splc.org/covering-the-coronavirus-pandemic. Colorado’s student 
journalists are able to provide this public service without fear of censorship or public reprisal. 
HB20-1062 will support and strengthen student journalism and ensure that no student media 
adviser must ever hesitate in supporting the truth out of fear for their job. 

 Thank you for your support of Colorado’s students. Please support HB20-1062.  

 Sincerely, 

 Hillary Davis 
 New Voices Advocacy and Campaign Organizer 

 Kansas, Maryland, Nevada, North Dakota, Rhode Island, Vermont, Washington.1
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